
FADE IN:

INT. LIVING ROOM. DAY.

TOBIAS (21) is standing in his living room. A picture of him 
and a woman adorns the side wall. This is REBECCA (21). He 
grabs the picture and throws it on the floor. He grabs 
another smaller picture and smashes it against a wall. He 
grabs a bottle of unidentifiable alcohol, quickly downs it, 
and throws it on the floor. He stamps on one of the photos 
then grabs a sledgehammer. He lifts the hammer above his head 
and falls backwards, hitting his head on the table behind 
him. 

INT. LIVING ROOM. EVENING.

Tobias wakes up dazed, the sound of slight laughter in the 
air.

EXT. STREET. EVENING.

Tobias walks down the streets, a SHAPELY BLONDE (29) walks 
past him, he turns his head to creepily stare at her, not 
seeing the bollard in front of him. He walks into it, getting 
hit square in the, well, in the bollards. 

QUIET LAUGHTER

He angrily approaches a meek-looking OFFICE WORKER (21) and 
grabs him by the shirt. He throws him backwards onto the 
floor.

QUIET OOOOOOO!

Tobias looks around to find the source of the noise, not 
being able to discern which person said it out of the crowd 
of onlookers, he gives up and walks on. 

INT. BAR. NIGHT.

Tobias is in a bar, talking to LORI (45). He gets his drink 
and accidentally spills it on his shirt.

SLIGHT LAUGHTER

He looks around, trying to find the source of the laughter. 
She places her hand on his.

HOLLERING AND WHISTLING
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He looks around confused. She walks out the door, he follows.

INT. LORI BEDROOM. NIGHT. 

The two of them are getting amorous (fully clothed) on her 
bed. He gets a condom out of his pocket, turns away from her 
and starts putting it on.

SLIGHT LAUGHTER.

He turns around angrily then gets dressed and leaves.

INT. RESTAURANT. EVENING.

Tobias and Lori are seated opposite each other. The building 
is mid-fancy, the kind of place that you go to celebrate, but 
won’t break the bank. Lori looks tense, her body on the 
defensive, arms drawn into herself. He’s obviously 
apologising. She holds his hand across the table

APPLAUSE

Tobias looks around suspiciously. A WAITER (50) walks past, 
Tobias trips him up.

LAUGHTER.

Lori looks angrily at him

UH OH!

He puts on his coat and hurries out of the building.

EXT. STREET. NIGHT.

Tobias is hurrying down the street anxiously. 

LAUGHTER

He swats at his head, as if trying to drive the voices out. 

LOUDER LAUGHTER

Tobias spins round on the spot. Rebecca is standing nearby, 
silently watching him. He swings his arms around frantically, 
hitting the air. There’s a loud thump.

INTAKE OF BREATH IN SHOCK.

He looks at what he just hit, it’s Lori. She’s on the floor 
with a split lip, looking up at him in shock. 
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He goes towards her apologetically. She starts to back away 
in fear. He walks off quickly.

INT. BEDROOM. NIGHT.

Tobias is fast asleep with a contended smile on his face.

APPLAUSE AND HOLLERING. 

He wakes up and puts the pillow the over his head. The volume 
increases. He digs some ear plugs out of his drawer and puts 
them in. The volume increases until it’s nearly deafening. He 
screams and paces around the room. He leans his head against 
the wall and screams in anguish before collapsing on all 
fours in tears, pounding the floor in frustration and 
despair. He pauses, then starts laughing uproariously. 

He sits down again.

SILENCE.

Tobias smiles confidently. His phone rings. He looks to see 
who it is, it’s “WORK”. He stands up. As the conversation 
goes on he starts to look worried. He hangs up and throws his 
phone against the wall, shattering it.

AWWWWW

His eyes dart open. A bitter and resentful look appears on 
his face. He grabs a gun and points at his head, blowing his 
brains out.

APPLAUSE AND LAUGHTER

INT. SCHOOL. DAY.

KYLE (15) is in a classroom, looking incredibly bored. 

APPLAUSE

He looks up trying to find the source of the noise to no 
avail. 
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